THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 26 November 2007 from 7.30    pm to 9.00 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.
Present:
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith
Also in attendance:  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Councillors Ralph Sangster and  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Peter Wakeling.
Officers:
 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


Tony Beirne
-
Director of Strategic Services


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources


Geof Muggeridge
-
Chief Development Control Officer

Ami Beeton
-
Principal Committee Manager
Apologies for absence: Councillors Kerron Cross  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT  
  
EX101/07
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 29 October 2007 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
EX102/07
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

The Chairman ruled that item 5 (Financial Position Statement and Budget Monitoring Report – August 2007 Month 7) which had not been available for public inspection five clear days before the meeting was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee to enable ongoing financial control.
EX103/07
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT None received.

RESOURCES

EX104/07
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT AND BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – OCTOBER 2007 (MONTH 7)

This report gave an update on the three-year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 28 October 2007.

The Director of Corporate Resources advised members on the amendments to the report.

Page 12 cost centre 6673 internal refurbishment – Dwellings


A tender that had been received for Bathrooms and Kitchens had come in £174 thousand under pre-contract estimate. Members were reminded that £35,000 had been vired to the roof replacement last month and it was proposed that a further £5,800 be vired to the garage programme this month. A further variance of -£133,200 should be shown and the totals amended accordingly.


Clitheroe Gardens


There was a need to decant from bungalows 27, 29 and 35 Clitheroe Gardens and it was estimated that the cost would be £21,000. Members were asked to agree this expenditure before it was incurred.


Page 12 Barn Lea Hall / Harrogate Club/ Prestwick Road

It was noted that this would have to be taken out because the work was unlikely to be completed this year. Prestwick Road would to transfer to Thrive and it was suggested that the other two items be re-phased. 


The Chairman commented that the work that needed doing was urgent and was concerned that it would be re-phased. The Director of Corporate Resources suggested that officers make Barn Lea a priority for the first quarter of the next financial year but that he would look at the priorities remaining for the current year too. 


The Portfolio Holder for Resources enquired about Dial – a- Ride on page 9. The Director for Corporate Resources explained that the first half year bill from HCC had totalled £18,563 and when asked if the second half would be identical had answered yes. This gave a saving of £5,000 on the original budget which was £42,500.  This had arisen because the Council also funded a second bus following the deliberations of the future of the service and the Council gets to keep the fares so the contract price is reduced by the fare receipt. 

The Director for Corporate Resources explained that the item on page 11 referring to Stock Transfer overtime payments was a correction to the previous month’s entry.


The reference to secure locks for the vulnerable mentioned on page 12 was not related to WATRAC as separate funding was provided for that. 


Members asked questions on the fire prevention works from which the virement was being made.


RECOMMENDED:-

To Council:-

(1)
that the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£

	General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
	(19,290)

132,520
	93,360

0
	(52,210)

0
	(52,210)

0



(2)
that the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-
	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£
	2009/10

£
	2010/11

£

	Additions / (Savings)

Re-phasing
	97,750

0
	0

0
	0

0
	0

0

	Total
	97,750
	0
	0
	0



Subject to the following amendments;

· page 12 Cost Centre 6673 – that £5,800 be vired to the garage programme this month and that a further variance of - £133,200 should be shown and the totals amended accordingly.

· approval for £21,000 for the decanting from bungalows 27, 29 and 35 Clitheroe Gardens.

· Page 12 – Barn Lea Hall be made a priority for the first quarter of the next financial year. 

Harrogate Club needs to be taken out and will be rephased for the next financial year.

Prestwick Road needs to be taken out as will transfer to Thrive. 


RESOLVED:-


To the Policy and Scrutiny Committees:-


that the report and amendments be noted.
EX105/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee received the recommendations of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 22 November 2007 in relation to following Items.


Debt Management Strategy

The Portfolio Holder for Resources noted that the report on the Debt Management Strategy was very good.


RESOLVED:-



that the content of the Debt Management Strategy be approved.


Strategic, Service and Financial Planning 2008-2011

Members of the Committee agreed that the growth bids for Three Rivers Times and Equality Standards should be considered further during the budget setting. 


RESOLVED:-



that the draft Service Plans for Democratic Services, ICT, Customer Service Centre and Corporate Development be noted and the growth items for Fourth Edition of Three Rivers Times (£6,000) and Equality Standard Level 3 External Accreditation (£10,000) be highlighted for further consideration when the budget is considered.
EX106/07
SPECIAL EXPENSES


The Committee received a review of   the Council’s general and special expenses.


RECOMMENDED:-

To Council:-

(1)
that the Council confirms that, subject to any further information from the parish councils, it is minded to apply its existing resolution to the council tax calculations for 2008/09; and

(2)
that the Council agrees the principles upon which special expenses will be calculated for 2008/09 (including the apportionments to be used) at its meeting on 11 December 2007. 


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX107/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee received the recommendation of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 8 November 2007.

Public Services and Health Capital Budget 2007/08

Members were advised that the Public Services and Health Policy & Scrutiny Committee would be receiving a presentation on Real Time Crew reporting at their next meeting and that they would consider the request for capital expenditure once the Policy and Scrutiny Committee had received further information.


The Director for Leisure and Environment added that a fuller report would also be brought back on both the Cemetery Database and Recycling Bin & Boxes as Members had raised concerns that there was insufficient information.


It was agreed that if funding was needed urgently then the Director of Leisure and Environment should liaise with the Portfolio Holder for Public Services & Health and the Leader of the Council.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the capital expenditure requests for 



Cemetery Database



Real Time Crew reporting



Recycling Bins & Boxes



be considered further by the Public Services & Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee with a fuller report on the items presented by officers.


(2)
and that if there was an urgent need for funding before the above items had been considered fully that the Director of Leisure and Environment liaise with the Chairman of the Sustainable and Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee, the Portfolio Holder for Public Services and the Leader of the Council.


Environmental Health Fees & Charges 2008/09


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the proposed inflationary increase on Environmental Health fees and charges for 2007/08 be endorsed; and


(2)
that information on the licensing fees for operators and vehicles charged by nearby authorities be emailed to Members.

EX108/07
EAST OF ENGLAND NHS STRATEGIC HEALTH AUTHORITY CONSULTATION – “IMPROVING LIVES: SAVING LIVES”

The Committee received a report and commented on the East of England NHS Strategic Health Authority Consultation – “Improving Lives; Saving Lives”.


RESOLVED:-



that the Committee responded to the Strategic Health Authority consultation on “Improving Lives; Saving Lives as follows:-



It is difficult to grasp the SHA’s reasoning behind this consultation and the offering of pledges, and seeking responses, in areas which appear to be operational spending decisions based on available resources. While recognising this regional vision it is important to put it into local context. It is disappointing that the vision producing these pledges has no “substance” or supporting evidence as to viability. 



In an ideal world and unlimited resources, there would be an overwhelming response to provide and fund every identified service, programme and development identified in the consultation paper. However, in the real world, the financial and other resource constraints under which the NHS is currently operating would seem to contradict the ability of the SHA to deliver the pledges.



It is also likely that the largest groups responding to the consultation, particularly if members of the identified target groups within the pledges, would sway the results of the consultation to prioritise their areas of interest.



The recent report from the Department of Health showed the local West Herts Hospital Trust as providing a "weak" quality of service and use of resources. The rating left the trust in the bottom five per cent in England and was criticised for delays to thrombolysis for heart attack patients and rebooking of cancelled operations. 



This would seem to indicate that the trust has a greater priority to improve existing services to meet current standards and in order to compare favourably with other trusts nationally before consulting on extending services across the wider health remit. 


ENVIRONMENT

EX109/07
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee received the recommendations of the Sustainable and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 13 November 2007.


Advisory Disabled Parking Bays

Amended recommendations were circulated to Members of the Committee.


Members expressed their anxiety at the misuse of Blue Badge disabled passes and it was suggested that a letter could be written to recipients of blue badges warning them that if they were misused then they would be removed.


RESOLVED:-


that the procedure for Advisory Parking Bays be agreed as outlined below:



1.
The blue badge holder applies for a bay and passes the criteria



2.
The TRDC officer consults with Hertfordshire County Council for outline acceptability



3.
The TRDC officer consults with the Ward Members (including neighbouring Ward Members if proposal is within 50 metres of Ward boundary), Leader and Portfolio Holder for the Environment to ascertain their approval for the proposed detailed scheme.



4.
Once appropriate approvals have been secured, (and subject to budget being available), the Director of Leisure & Environment signs the final approval, in consultation with Portfolio Holder where there are unresolved local objections.



5.
SEPSC receives quarterly monitoring reports on number of applications made and budget availability.


RECOMMENDED:-



that the Scheme of Delegation in the Council’s Constitution be amended to reflect this change.

Strategic, Service and Financial Planning 2008-2011


RESOLVED:-



that the draft Service Plans for Building Control, Development Control and Planning Policy and Administration, be noted.
EX110/07
THREE RIVERS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME   - APPROVAL OF SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENTS FOLLOWING CONSULTATION

The Committee considered the Supplementary Planning Documents “Sustainable Communities” and “Amenity and Children’s Play Space in New Residential Developments”.


The Portfolio Holder for Leisure commented that the consultation had been very good with lots of constructive comments.


It was suggested that some of the targets could be raised and it was agreed that the recycling of household waste should be raised from 50% to 60% and that amendments should be made to the Play Space document on pages 8 and 12.



RECOMMENDED:-

To Council:-



that, subject to the views of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee and subject to the comments from the Executive Committee listed below, the Supplementary Planning Documents ‘Sustainable Communities’ and ‘Amenity and Children’s Play Space in New Residential Developments’ be approved for adoption as policies of the Council and as material considerations in the determination of planning applications.

· The target of household waste to be recycled be increased from 50% to 60%



Play Space Document 

· Page 8 – paragraph 4.2 – replace ‘is likely to’ with the  ‘may’

· Page 12 – the addition of the word free to ‘Public space safer, free and accessible

EX111/07
THREE RIVERS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK  - ANNUAL MONITORING REPORT

The Committee considered the Annual Monitoring Report 2006/07 (AMR 2006/07) prepared as part of the Local Development Framework and a request for its submission to the Secretary of State.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the report and the AMR 2006/07 be noted;

(2)
that the   AMR 2006/07 as set out in Appendix 1 of the report be submitted to the Secretary of State;

(3)
that any further changes to the AMR 2006/07, prior to submission, be delegated to the Director of Leisure and Environment in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for the Environment; and


(4)
that the risk identified in paragraph 13.7 in the report be treated as strategic.

EX112/07
THREE RIVERS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK  - REPORT OF PUBLIC CONSULTATION ON CORE STRATEGY; SUPPLEMENTAL ISSUES AND OPTIONS

The Committee received a report setting out the results of the public consultation carried out on the Core Strategy: Supplementary Issues and Options Paper (‘Planning Your Future’) during the Summer and Autumn of 2007 and how the Core Strategy will be progressed to the next stage of its development (the ‘Preferred Options’ stage).


It was noted that nearly all of the proposals had been from land owners.  Members acknowledged that it was going to be difficult to choose options and requested that a further report be submitted to the meeting with details on how specific sites and preferred options would be put forward and ranked.


It was suggested that a short article would be written for Three Rivers Times advising the results of the public consultation.

RESOLVED:-



that, subject to the views of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee, the Committee:-


1.
the public consultation (Regulation 25) responses to the Core Strategy: Supplemental Issues and Options as set out in Appendix 1 of this report be noted; and


2.
that the responses be used, together previous consultation and Sustainability Appraisal work, to inform the ‘Preferred Options’ stage of the Core Strategy, and the Issues and Options stage of the Site Allocations DPD be agreed.
EX113/07
FRITH WOOD CONSERVATION AREA

The Committee considered the designation of an area situated between Watford Road and Sandy Lane, to be known as Frith Wood, as a Conservation Area.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the area known as Frith Wood be designated as a Conservation Area; and

 
(2)
that subject to the views of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee, a public consultation on the Conservation Area be carried out and a further report on the results and officers’ recommendations be presented to the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee and Executive Committee.


GENERAL

EX114/07
LOCAL FILTERING FOR CODE OF CONDUCT COMPLAINTS – IMPACT FOR LOCAL AUTHORITIES

The Committee received a report on the implications of local Standards Committees dealing with the sieving of Member conduct complaints with effect from April 2008 and whether membership of the Standards Committee needed to be increased in the future or joint working arrangements should be put in place.


In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 36(b) (Representations at Committee etc) Mrs Valerie Kleanthous spoke in favour of the recommendation.

RESOLVED:-



that the report and the impending changes to the role of the Standards Committee be noted and that a further report on the impact of implementation of the local filtering arrangements be made in due course.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:-


that the Parishes be asked to nominate a second Parish Councillor to sit on the Standards Committee and the membership of this Committee be amended.

EX115/07
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.  It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

EX116/07
RENT ARREARS WRITE-OFF


The Committee received a report seeming authority to write off one tenant’s arrears which arose on a former tenancy.



RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the case detailed in appendix A to the report, with arrears totalling £2,189.90 be written off; and   


(2)
that   

  

  public access to the report is denied: access to the decision is immediate on Council agenda publication.

EX117/07
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATION FROM MEMBERS’ WORKING GROUP – HOUSING STOCK TRANSFER – RENTS ON RE-LET

The Committee received the recommendation of the Housing Stock Transfer   Members’ Working Group held on 19 November 2007.


Rent on Re-let


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Thrive Homes be contacted and asked whether if they wished to continue with the Council’s existing policy that they would guarantee the rents until 2012 and if so that this be included in the Transfer Agreements;


(2)
that public access to the report be denied until the issue is resolved; and


(3)
that public access to the decision be denied until the Executive Committee decision publication.

CHAIRMAN
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